
Greenville  Local  History 
Group  Newsletter 

September 2017,   Issue 263 Fifty Years Ago in Greenville—Audrey Matott 

The Greenville Local History Group gathered 
during an unseasonably cool summer’s even-
ing on September 11, 2017, to look back at 
what Greenville was like 50 years ago, as 
seen through the eyes of the prominent town 
newspaper at the time, The Greenville Local. 
Gathering for the meeting were: Allyn and 
Mary Shaw, William Matott III, Sherry and 
Ed Baron, Carolyn Savery, Walter and Donna 
Ingalls, Kathy Smith, Arlene DiBello, David 
Tschinkel, David Philipp, Garry and JoAnn 
South, Nick Nahas, Margaret Donohue, Edna 
Huffman, Peter and Rita Buttiker, Marvin 
Smith, Marilyn Snow, Robert Shaw, Harry 
Finnin, Sally Staunch, Marie Henning, Jo-
anne Pryor, Susan Cunningham, Hilde Tomp-
kins, Bette Welter, Carmella Bucci, Janelle 
Bucci, Cecilia Bucci, Dianne Smith, Curtis 
A. Cunningham, Stephanie Ingalls and Chris-
tine Mickelsen. 

 
Audrey Matott, a contributing reporter 
for The Greenville Pioneer hosted the 
meeting. Through a series of slides she 
presented numerous clippings from the 
Local showing some of 1967’s head-
lines and highlights as well as a look at 
some of the common news features 
from the time.  
 
Among the common news features in 
every issue of the Local was a 
“Calendar of Events” of which many 
events were often held at area church-
es, Vernon Haskins’ The Woodland 
Reporter and Museum Notes from the 

Durham Center Museum, Library Notes and 
Servicemen’s News and school lunch menus 



from Greenville Central School and Cairo-
Durham Central School. 
 
Matott presented a comparison of the school 
lunch menus from 1967 to today and many 
remarked not only on the difference in choic-
es but the difference in cost for lunch. One 
attendee reported that school lunch cost 35 
cents in 1965 and were appetizing. An ele-
mentary student present remarked that that 
she was not enthusiastic about 
school lunches and that they now 
cost $3.00. 
 
Some of 1967s biggest stories 
included the groundbreaking and 
start of construction for the 
Greenville Central Junior/Senior 
High School building (a $2.5 
million dollar project), the newly 
constructed St. John the Baptist 
Roman Catholic Church (which 
was a larger church built to re-
place a smaller church at the 
same site), a new medical build-
ing and the need for local doc-

tors, the expansion of Bryant’s Su-
permarket, a restaurant at The West-
erner of which members of the group 
commented did not last long, a fire at 
the Stiefel Laboratory in Oak Hill, 
the 50th wedding anniversary of Mr. 
and Mrs. Scott M. Ellis, the 30th an-
niversary of Greenville Norton Hill 
Lumber Company and a fascinating 
story about a UFO sighting. 
 
As part of the presentation, clippings 
of advertisements were included, par-
ticularly of businesses that are no 
longer in operation. Included were 
John I’s General Store, Hynes Liquor 
Store, Mary’s Snack Bar, Bill’s Ser-
vice Station, Greenville Pharmacy 
(Quackenbush) and Far Hills Nursing 
Home. 
 
The group also examined ads for 
businesses and events that are still 

operating including ads for the Altamont Fair 
and the Greenville Drive-In. 
 
An ad and a photo feature for Yeomans Gar-
age was included as well. Yeomans’ Garage 
was owned and operated by Harry and Mary 
Yeomans until they sold it to Don Fetty, who 
worked for the Yeomans for many years pri-
or. Similarly, Don and his wife, Patti, run the 
garage now known as Don’s Auto Care. 



 
A brief look at the 1967 candidates for local 
offices was also included in the presentation. 
The republican candidates swept the election 
in 1967 Greenville, which included Fred 
Flack for Town Supervisor, Jeanne Bear for 
Town Clerk, Andrew Macko for Town Coun-

cilman, Alvin Halverdson for Assessor 
(four years) and Mel Rash for Asses-
sor (two years), Carol Olsen for Tax 
Collector and Edward McDonald for 
Justice of the Peace. 
 
The group also looked at what social 
media was like in 1967 as they read 
over some of the correspondence col-
umns that consumed a significant por-
tion of the Local’s inside pages. Col-
umns from every section of the local 
area shared details about the comings 
and goings of local residents. Local 
areas reported included Greenville, 
East Greenville, Oak-Hill Durham, 
South Westerlo, Durham Center, Pres-
ton Hollow, Lambs Corners and Me-
dusa, among many others.  
 
As the presentation concluded the 
group reflected on how much Green-

ville has changed and how much it has re-
mained the same. A photo from the 1967 
“Old Timer’s Party” was included and re-

minded us that Greenville always has been 
and continues to be a warm and supportive 
community. 

You have just read the first ever GLHG 
Newsletter write-up not composed by me!  
 It is with pleasure and pride I read 
this account and recognize the work and mo-
tivation that Audrey demonstrated. She ac-
cepted a challenge that few others even con-
sider and produced an evening that many 
attendees enjoyed. 
 Congratulations, Audrey, and thank 
you. 
 And I thank the 35-40 of you who 
came out to support local history and to give 
moral support to Audrey. It is this communi-
ty attitude that I have noted and utilized for 
nearly thirty years as Town Historian. 
 

Yep, Deb and I are back from our Baltic 
cruise—a rewarding, educational, and enter-
taining trip. Perhaps, if there is interest, I can 
share the highlights in a travelogue program 
next year. 
 
The October 9 meeting will present the 2018 
calendar. Preceding the main event will be a 
slide show, The Quirky Quarter-Hundred, a 
short presentation of 25 past calendar pages 
pages that capture an unusual or seldom pub-
licized slice of Greenville life.  
 The November meeting features the 
second annual Sylvia Hasenkopf presenta-



tion, the topic of which 
she and I will soon de-
cide. 
 I heard from 
Mary Heisinger that the 
October 11 Civil War 
Round Table will feature 
Ron Gabriele on Pearl 
Harbor. Although the 
topic is not Civil War, 
the chance to hear Ron 
Gabrielle was too good 
an opportunity to pass 
up. 
 I need to arrange 
for our usual businesses 
to carry calendars. If you 
can think of one that 
would be an additional 
good spot for visibility, 
let me know. (Our usual 
is Library, Kelly’s, Tops, 
and GNH.)  

Your best two 
chances to purchases dis-
counted calendars will be 
the next two meetings. 
The usual $10 cost will 
discounted for 
“members” (those of you 
who attend meetings or 
receive the newsletter by 
mail or email). 
 Upon my return, I 
learned of the passing of 
Leona Flack. Although 
she did not attend meet-
ings, she was a fan and maker of Greenville 
history. She somehow talked me into co-
chairing the Library Addition drive of the 
1990s, and one of our calendars marked 
Leona’s driving force to have an addition to 
the Library. (Imagine the Library without this 
southern wing, both main floor and large 
community room! I am already feeling con-
stricted.) Maybe, I will sneak it in the Octo-
ber slide show. 
 The photos of old Locals are courtesy 
Audrey Matott and the historian’s files. 
 

 

For now, it is nice to be home, even though 
the travel experiences will be remembered 
for a long time. Take care. 

The Henry Botsford house,  
in a 1992 sketch by June Mead Daniels. 
To be presented at the October meeting,  
the calendar again features twelve slices  

of Greenville history, as well as  
recognize the life achievements and  

service to the area  
by Tom and Joanne Baumann. 


